- 6 -


	INTERNATIONAL TELECOMMUNICATION UNION
TELECOMMUNICATION
STANDARDIZATION SECTOR

STUDY PERIOD 2009-2012
	Joint Coordination Activity on Accessibility and human Factors (JCA-AHF)

	
	Doc. 26

	
	English only

Original: English

	Source:
	Q.26/16 and Q.4/2 Rapporteurs

	Title:
	Report of Joint meeting of Question 26/16 and Question 4/2


	INTERNATIONAL TELECOMMUNICATION UNION
	STUDY GROUP 16

	TELECOMMUNICATION
STANDARDIZATION SECTOR

STUDY PERIOD 2009-2012
	TD 176 (PLEN/16)

	
	English only

Original: English

	Question(s):
	26/16, 4/2
	Geneva, 26 October - 6 November 2009

	TEMPORARY DOCUMENT

	Source:
	Rapporteur Q26/16, Rapporteur Q4/2

	Title:
	Report of Joint meeting of Question 26/16 and Question 4/2


CONTENTS

21
Summary


22
Introduction


23
Documentation


24
Discussions


24.1
Incoming liaison statements


34.2
Report on the interim activities of the JCA-AHF


34.3
Proposal for a joint team or question study on accessibility formal standardisation issue


34.4
Review of topics and papers from the workshop


44.5
Public Internet Access Points (PIAPs)


54.6
Draft Recommendation V.AMAT “Asynchronous serial command interface for assistive and multi-functional communication devices”


55
Outgoing liaison statements




1 Summary

The joint meeting of Question 26/16 and Question 4/2 spent much of its time reviewing the results of the accessibility workshop held the previous day. Many topics were raised in the workshop that will be considered in the work of the two Questions. Two deaf delegates took part in the joint meeting using speech-to-text and sign language interpretation facilities. A liaison was sent to SG13 on the accessibility requirements for the networked car. The activities of the JCA-AHF were reviewed.

2 Introduction
The Joint Meeting of Question 26/16 and Question 4/2 meeting was addressed in one, whole-day session during the SG 16 meeting under the joint chairmanship of Mr William Pechey (UK) and Mr Floris van Nes (Netherlands). The group adopted the agenda in TD 111/Plen.

The objectives for this meeting were: 

· Review matters of mutual interest

· Discuss the results of the accessibility workshop held on the previous day to determine whether more work was needed for each Question

· Review the full papers included in the workshop material

3 Documentation

The following documents were examined during the joint session:

· Contributions: COM16-C.196, COM16-C.221

· TD/Plen: 114

· TD/Gen: 129, 156

· TD/WP1: 67

· TD/WP2: 237

· TD/WP3: 

4 Discussions

4.1 Incoming liaison statements

TD129/Gen is from SG2 and includes information resulting from a presentation by Mike Pluke (Vice-chairman, ETSI TC HF). It encourages Question 26/16 to establish contact with ETSI TC HF concerning the accessibility aspects of ICT in cars and a new project “Inclusive eServices for all: optimising the accessibility and use of upcoming user interaction technologies”. Mr Pluke had planned to make a presentation at the meeting but was, unfortunately, unable to attend. The Rapporteur of Q26/16 agreed to contact Mr Pluke after the meeting to take the matter further.

TD156/Gen, from SG13, informs us of their work on Y.NGN-vehicle and asks for our comments in the area of accessibility. We were unable to make a full reply because of lack of time and expertise amongst the members. It was agreed to send an interim reply LS and continue work by email using the Q26 reflector. We suggest that all communication systems between the vehicle and the occupants be made accessible. The reply liaison also includes an example of what might happen in a traffic accident if the occupants of the vehicle were deaf. We agreed to encourage SG13 to use the accessibility checklist in their work on Y.NGN-vehicle.

4.2 Report on the interim activities of the JCA-AHF

Mme Saks and Mme Gaspari presented TD114/Plen, which gives details of the meetings attended since the last meeting of Q26/16 in February 2009. The group thanked them for their large amount of work and travel spreading the accessibility message across the world. The document was noted.

4.3 Proposal for a joint team or question study on accessibility formal standardisation issue

COM16-C221 is from China Unicom. Unfortunately, the author, Zhifeng Jiang, was unable to attend the meeting so the Rapporteur of Q26/16 presented the document. It suggests that a joint team be set up to review all new and existing standards for their compliance with the terms of the UN Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities. It also gives information of some accessibility work in rural areas in China. The group was very interested in the rural work and would like more information. It was agreed that no joint team was necessary to do the work suggested as the existing Questions and JCA, together with the relevant Study Groups are already doing this work. The Rapporteur for Q26/16 sent an email to Mr Jiang informing him of our views and encouraged him to attend the next meeting of SG16. In his reply, Mr Jiang said that he was happy with our decisions and intends to provide more information at the next meeting.

Mr Kisrawi informed us that ITU-D is likely to create a new Resolution in Hyderabad about communication in rural areas. This is an important topic and the work is being co-ordinated by the Deputy Secretary-General.

4.4 Review of topics and papers from the workshop

It was felt that the workshop had been a success and many useful comments were made. In addition to the presentations some of the presenters provided more detailed papers for use by the ITU. Mme Peltz Strauss was present and presented her two papers (available from the workshop website). The first one was on transparency and functional equivalency. It explained the situation enshrined in USA law about how relay operators (also called communication assistants) should be treated as a conduit rather than as a third party. This means that relay users can make private calls without those calls being refused on privacy grounds by the recipients. The meeting agreed that this principle was a very important one and we should include requirements for transparency in our work on relay services. Mr Kisrawi felt that it was a very important topic and should be included in the ITRs.

Mme Peltz Strauss presented a second paper on the topic of how video relay policies in the USA affect federal employees with disabilities. Provision of video relay services is not yet mandatory in this area. Of particular concern was the lack of choice of provider, especially when emergency calls are made, because the time to answer may be as long as two minutes.

The other documents from the workshop were noted because the authors were not available to present them.

The group then discussed the other matters of interest raised at the workshop; the following points were made:

It was clear that we must work closely with Q12/16 to ensure that AMS can support the special types of call type needed by relay services.

We should encourage relay services to operate on a 24-hour basis but the shortage of interpreters and other operators may make this impossible during the start-up phase of new services. We should make it clear that a significant amount of investment in training will be required.

In the USA there have been problems of fraudulent use of the IP text relay service to the point where it has had to be made a pre-registration service. There may be something the ITU can do to avoid these problems in the future.

We need to consider situations where a user with certain communications needs makes a call to a person with different needs. For example, a text user might need to make a call to a sign language user. This could be done as either a single-stage process or by a tandem arrangement. 

The possibility of having an accessibility mark would have considerable benefit for users. Mr Matsumoto agreed to make a contribution to our next meeting about how this is being done in Japan.

We should consider whether F.790 needs extension to include more material about the accessibility of network services rather than terminals.

Avatars (computer-animated images of people) may come into use in relays at some point, assuming that they are acceptable to users. We should make sure that our work on relays does not preclude their use.

We should monitor the work on advanced video codecs to make sure that their performance when encoding sign language and lip-reading continues to improve. In addition, it would be useful to have shorter end-to-end delays in some applications; for example, captioning in theatres requires very accurate timing and, if this is done remotely, it is very difficult to compensate for the delay of the video link used to view the stage.

The use of relay services to make emergency calls is of critical importance to users. We will put some text in our future Recommendations to emphasise this. 

The delivery of information to citizens during disasters is very important. We have dealt with this in the past and it is probably time to check that the work still meets accessibility requirements, especially as the emphasis is now shifting towards mobile phones as the preferred method of delivery.

There may be issues in operating relay services where international connections are involved; for example, different languages may be used and relay services may be centralised to serve more than one country. There may also be interworking problems.

4.5 Public Internet Access Points (PIAPs)

Q4/2 has been considering PIAPs for some time using material from ETSI TC HF. As mentioned above, Mr Pluke was unable to attend the meeting and this restricted the discussion. The original plan was to convert the ETSI work into a Recommendation but it is now felt that it would be better to add some material, particularly related to developing countries. Mr Kleeb pointed out that if PIAPs included cameras they could be used for accessing sign language relays. It was agreed that this should be included in the work. Mr Jones suggested that good video communications could make PIAPs useful for education in many countries. Mr Battu suggested educational uses of new handheld devices, such as the Amazon Kindle, through PIAPs.

4.6 Draft Recommendation V.AMAT “Asynchronous serial command interface for assistive and multi-functional communication devices”

Mr Chu presented TD67/WP1, which gives the current draft of what will be called ITU-T Recommendation V.253. The document was based on work done by ETSI. Problems have been identified in the text and Q14 was unable to resolve them to complete the work. Mr Chu asked that members of Q26/16 and Q4/2 review the document and suggest how the highlighted problems can be resolved.

5 Outgoing liaison statements

The following is a summary of the outgoing liaison statements prepared by the joint meeting of Q26/16 and Q4/2. 

	Title
	Destination
	Purpose
	Document
	Source

	Accessibility aspects of Y.NGN-vehicle
	SG13
	Reply
	TD 125R1/Plen
	Q26/16, Q4/2
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